
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 12th September 2016 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Glenn Berry (Chairman), Cllr George Siely, Cllr Kirsty Ritchie, Cllr Jan Newall, Cllr Thomas Love, Cllr Dave Mole, Cllr D Burke, Cllr C Siely
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)

7 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllr Sue Stockton had sent her apologies for absence due to a holiday
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items. Cllr Mole declared an interest in item 9.2 on the basis that the land is owned by a member of his family 
3. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 8th August and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
3.1 Electoral Commission – no boundaries have yet been drawn up.  The Chairman confirmed that with regard to the Electoral Commission boundary review, no boundaries had been drawn up prior to the consultation.  Cty Cllr Seward had been incorrect in his assertion at the previous meeting
4. Councillor Reports (as presented)
1.1 The Chairman noted that the County Councillor and District Councillor had both sent their apologies as they were unable to attend the meeting.  He reported that at long last the Beach Road hedge had been cut by NCC, who would be sending an invoice to the owner of Happisburgh Manor.  He also noted that NCC hoped to clear the bank on Beach Road in order to widen the road
1.2 Cllr G Siely explained that there had been another flytipping problem at the allotments and that one allotment had been handed back.  It was agreed that keys and locks and deposits for keys would be required in the future
1.3 Cllr Ritchie noted that the Cricket Club had agreed to fix the bench beside the play area on the Playing Field
1.4 Cllr Burke noted that the school term had started again.  An invitation had been extended by the school to Councillors asking them to attend an open morning on the 12th October from 9.30am to 1130am.  Noted
1.5 The Chairman asked Rosemary Munday if she would like to update the Council on any new Playspace information.  She reported that the Big Society Fund members would be coming to the Playspace on Friday 16th September to speak to people who had been involved in the project
2. Correspondence
2.1 PCSO report.  The Clerk noted that the PCSO had been unable to attend the meeting, but had sent a report as follows:  on the 8th August there had been two instances of Common Assault, and on 14th August there had been criminal damage to a garden wall.  The policing priorirites were noted as speeding in Sutton, Burglaries in the Ingham area and speeding in Potter Heigham.  Noted
2.2 EAAA.  Letter thanking the PC for the £440 donation.  The EAAA will contact the school and arrange a date for a paramedic to visit and carry out the training.  Noted
2.3 District Cllr Walker.  Details of free solicitor consultations at NNDC.  Noted
2.4 NCC Highways.  Response to queries.  Justin Le May had written to the Clerk to explain that there are two types of grass cutting that NCC carry out: urban cuts (*five per year) and rural cuts (two per year) so the Parish Council will need to be clear on what activities it is requesting.  The Clerk noted that the Chairman and herself would be having a meeting with Mr Le May in November
2.5 NCC Highways.  Response to request for speed limit change on Blacksmith’s Lane, and for playground signs.   Justin Le May had explained to the Clerk that speed limits are governed by the speed management strategy and new limits introduce only where there is significant change in the environment (eg a village boundary has expanded) or there are compelling safety reasons.  Unfortunately, it’s not a case of just simply moving a sign / post from a to b.  The current speed limit has a legal traffic regulation order and to change this would require a full process of consultation / design and subsequent costs.  Mr Le-May had offered two playground sub-plates to be installed either side of the Wenn Evans Centre, which the Clerk had accepted on the Council’s behalf
2.6 NCC.  Argos community help offer.  The Council had received a letter offering help from the Argos Community Team.  The Parish Council suggested that perhaps some work could be undertaken at the allotments.  The Clerk would contact Argos
2.7 NCC.  Update on Poppybus.  The Clerk noted that following a re-procurement process the operator of the Poppybus service is changing from North Norfolk Community Transport to Feline Travel.  The Service would also be changing where it serves.  To book a journey, as before, a customer needs to book at least the day before by ringing Feline Travel.  The Clerk noted that Happisburgh was serviced on a Tuesday
2.8 NCC.  Footpaths not recorded or under recorded to be lost by 2026.  Under the Countryside and Rights of Way Act (2000) Parliament decided that old unrecorded and under-recorded ways should be extinguished to provide certainty to landowners, but allowed 25 more years for the legal record to be brought up to date.  This is incredibly important as any rights not formally recorded by this cut-off date will be lost forever.  The only way we can ensure that these lost rights are restored is through undertaking historic research to provide sufficient evidence to establish rights.  It was agreed that this would be put in the Parish News
6 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters
The meeting was adjourned at 7.55pm

6.1. District and County Councillor reports. The Chairman read an email from the County Councillor which covered updates on Highways Issues and Devolution
6.2. Update from Rosemary Munday on the cutting of Public Rights of Way throughout the village.  Rosemary informed the Council that she had challenged Justin Le-May over his assertion that the PROW within the village had been cut.  She had walked them herself and found them to be enormously overgrown.  She explained that within Happisburgh there were three different types of footpath, with three different groups managing them:  Coastal paths, Trails and PROW.  Rosemary had threatened a ‘Freedom of Information’ request and the ‘in house’ team from NCC had eventually come and cut the footpaths with the exception of the footpath up the track beside Cllr Mole’s house towards Ostend.  She informed the Council that the next cut should take place in September / October.  Cllr Love explained that the organisations responsible for cutting grass needed to be aware of different growing patterns according to the weather (ie the verges should be cut in May to kill the Alexander etc) but that if the weather is wet the grass will grow and if it is very dry it will not grow as quickly.  The Chairman thanked Rosemary very much indeed for her hard work and persistence in ensuring that the PROW were cut.  
The meeting was reconvened at 7.56pm
7 Agenda items

7.1. To agree a grant / donation awarding policy.  This policy was AGREED in principle but with the figure to be reviewed annually at the budget setting time of year
7.2. To discuss setting precept for the financial year 2017/2018.  The Council requested to see all financial information including car park figures so that Councillors could make an informed decision on the precept at the November or December meeting
7.3. To discuss making a donation to Happisburgh CoastWatch (past donations: £200 July 2015, £250 January 2016).  The Parish Council AGREED  to make a further donation of £250 in January 2017
7.4. To agree a response to the National Association to enable them to lobby the government regarding community led housing.  The Clerk explained the details of the Community Led Housing document.  Councillors requested that the Clerk send the email to them and if no Councillors wished to fill in the survey the Clerk  would fill in the survey unilaterally
7.5. To confirm dates for 2017 Parish Council meetings.  These dates were AGREED.  It was agreed that either July or August meeting would be cancelled dependent on the Clerk’s holiday
8 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman
8.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 

8.1.1. EON.  Solar Panels.  £283.58

8.1.2. Natwest.  Bank interest.  £3.02
The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:

8.2. PC account.  Nest.  Clerk Pension.  £68.46 (£48.90 from PC)

8.3. PC account.  DD.  URM glass.  £21.60 inc £3.60 VAT

8.4. PC account.  Chq 697.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £476.51

8.5. PC account.  Chq 698 .  HMRC.  Post office Ltd.  Tax. £39.20

8.6. PC account.  Chq 699.  G H Hales.  Grass cutting for one year – Happisburgh playing field.  £300

8.7. PC account.  Chq 670.  NGF play.  £43.20 inc £7.20 VAT 

8.8. CP account.  DD.  British Gas.  £44.78 inc £2.13 VAT

8.9. CP account.  DD.  Anglian Water.  May to August.  £198.50

8.10. CP account.  Chq 146.  VOID

8.11. CP Account.  Chq 147.  Roy Cornell.  September work.  £675

8.12. CP Account.  Chq 148.  Katharine Yuill.  P&D machine work July and August.  £506.70

8.13. CP Account.  Chq 149.  Century Printing.  ‘No unauthorised Vendors’ sign.  £52.80 inc £8.80 VAT

8.14. CP Account.  Chq 150.  Mr D Mole.  Reimbursement for wheelbarrow.  £15

9 The following planning applications were discussed:
9.1. NNDC.  PF/16/1192.  Maple Lodge, Grub Street.  One and a half storey dwelling to replace existing mobile home, with retention of existing outbuildings.  The Parish Council agreed to object to this application the condition that suitable sanitary drainage is not available
9.2. NNDC.  PF/16/0860.  2 High House, Church Street. Conversion of barn and stable for residential use.  The Parish Council agreed to support this application subject to conditions as set out in Section 106 detailed in a letter from NNDC  (C Ketteringham) to include Felicity and Felicity Field.
10 The following planning decisions were noted:

10.1. TM Trustees Ltd.  Arable field off North Walsham Road (south side) adjacent to existing Happisburgh Primary school car park.  Erection of 9 replacement dwellings (reserved matters appearance and landscaping).  Approved
10.2. NNDC.  PF/16/0744.  Church Farm Barns, Blacksmiths Lane.  Removal of condition 3 of 03/1738 to allow full residential use.  Approved
12. Items for the Parish News:
a. PROW update – under recorded and unrecorded rights of way
13. Any other Business

a. Cllr C Siely was asked to check on the Tidal Bell
b. Cllr Love noted that he could see that the Beach Road car park was extremely busy and that people were driving down Beach Road and then finding that the car park was full and turning round and driving out again.  He wondered if the Parish Council wished to consider expanding the car park.  The Chairman said that he would discuss this with Rob Goodliffe before the Parish Council considered it
c. Mike Trivett asked the Parish Council for permission to hold a Cricket Club party on Saturday 17th September.  The Parish Council granted permission
14. Date of next meeting – Monday 10th October 2016
The meeting closed at 8.50pm
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